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A SPECIAL JOINT MEETING was held by the City Council & WPC Authority and the Board of Finance in 
the City Hall Auditorium on Monday, May 4, 2015. 
 

Those in attendance included Mayor Elinor Carbone, Corporation Counsel Raymond Rigat, City 
Councilors Paul Cavagnero, Christopher Anderson, Anne Ruwet, Paul Samele, Drake Waldron and 
Gregg Cogswell; and members of the Board of Finance Bill Lamoin, Laurene Pesce, Mark Bushka, 
Thomas Scoville, Frank Rubino (arrived at 6:47 p.m.) and Joshua Ferreira.  Also present were WPCA 
Administrator Raymond Drew, Police Chief Michael Maniago, Deputy Chief Christopher Smedick, Fire 
Chief Gary Brunoli, Deputy Chief Christopher Pepler, Director of Elderly Services Joel Sekorski, 
Comptroller Alice Proulx, and City Clerk Joseph Quartiero. 
 

Mayor Carbone called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  She explained the remaining budget 
approval process and noted that the State of Connecticut has not finalized their budget.  She pointed 
out that our Charter dictates a process that concludes on May 15th but the City has gone beyond that 
date in past years. 
 

Mayor Carbone reviewed the Expense Annual Budget by Account Classification Report and the 
attached analyses (Addendum 1) and described the upcoming sidewalk replacement project.  She said the 
sidewalk plan will identify what needs to be repaired, how to lessen the impact on taxpayers, and 
coordinate with road and utility replacement. 
 

Mrs. Pesce said she hoped there will be a revenue offset for the police body cameras purchase and 
suggested a policy be established for their use. 
 

Mr. Lamoin questioned the IT reduction.  Mayor Carbone explained this was from VOIP software. 
 

Councilor Ruwet noted that payroll continues to increase and suggested savings be found in that area.  
Mayor Carbone explained how staffing has been reduced over the past five years, with nine fewer 
employees now.  She said that Department Heads feel they are at a minimum staffing level.  Ms. 
Proulx explained that that the wage increases seen in the budget are also reflective of the acceptance 
of the 53-week pay periods by salaried employees.  Mayor Carbone added that there are three 
contracts currently being negotiated.  Mr. Scoville said it would be useful to know how many vacant 
positions there are. 
 

Mrs. Pesce said she did not think there is a tolerance or the resources for a 5% increase on both the 
City side and the Board of Education side.  Messrs. Scoville and Bushka agreed. 
 

Mr. Ferreira calculated the proposed mill rate increase and urged the Boards to take a hard look at 
what figure they want to get to and where they need to make the cuts.  Mayor Carbone said that 
keeping in mind the Grand List reduction of 25%, and the mill rate as part of the equation, she will 
bring those numbers to the Boards at next week’s meeting.  She asked the Boards to give the City 
Department Heads some guidelines and parameters as to the amount of cuts to make. 
 

Mr. Cavagnero questioned the Boards confidence that the City’s funds will be spent wisely and well.  
He said he was shocked at the discrepancies brought forward at the joint Board of Finance and Board 
of Education meeting.  He suggested an escrow account be established to control the spending of the 
large budget-drivers and that at $16,000 per pupil, a well-managed school system should be able to 
provide a quality education.  He said something needs to change radically in the way we fund and 
approach Public Education in this City. 
 

Mrs. Pesce noted that wages and benefits drive the budget, and that long-term savings have been 
seen in insurance and benefits.  She asked when the budget must be finalized.  Atty. Rigat said he’d 
have to look into it, as there are State Statutes involved.   

Councilor Cogswell said he’s willing to entertain budget cuts but he is worried they will still not be 
satisfied with where they end up.  Mayor Carbone recommended a ‘triage list’ of what possible cuts 
may cause the City to lose.  Mrs. Pesce noted that revenues haven’t been discussed yet, because the 
State budget hasn’t been determined yet. 
 

Mr. Rubino pointed out that the driver in the Board of Education budget is $1,800,000 in purchased 
services.  Mrs. Pesce expressed appreciation for the Board of Education’s efforts and recommended 
they be invited back to next week’s meeting so that all can know what is not going to be funded in this 
community.  Mayor Carbone agreed, and said requests were made for staffing spreadsheets, lists of 
programs identified under purchased services, and a breakdown of ‘others’.  She said it’s imperative 
that the entire Board of Education or a quorum attend, in the event there is any change in what has 
been presented. 
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ADJOURNMENT 
On a motion by Councilor Ruwet, seconded by Councilor Cogswell, the Council voted unanimously to 
adjourn at 7:56 p.m.  
 
Addendum 1 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 

MINUTES – Page3                                                                                                                                                 Vol. 26 Page 424 
SPECIAL JOINT MEETING        
CITY COUNCIL & WPC AUTHORITY AND BOARD OF FINANCE 
MAY 4, 2015  
 

Addendum 1 
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A PUBLIC HEARING was held by the City Council & WPC Authority and the Board of Finance in the City 
Hall Auditorium on Monday, May 4, 2015. 
 

Mayor Carbone called the Public Hearing to order at 7:56 p.m. 
 

City Clerk Joseph Quartiero read the legal notice. 
 

Mr. Thomas Zagryn of Silver Fox Lane noted that his assessment has gone down and his taxes are 
going up.  He asked if, with $75,000,000 for education, we’re at the point where we should outsource 
it to online computer training.  He said seniors are big fans of the Police and Fire Departments but 
would like to see Education and Taxes reined in, as they are out of control.  Mr. Zagryn pointed out 
that people are moving out of Connecticut and houses in his neighborhood regularly sell for 25 to 30% 
less than what the homeowner paid for them.  He said it is just too much and he’s had enough.  He 
said it’s sad that Connecticut is ranked so low in fiscal categories.  Mr. Zagryn said a mill rate above 43 
is not good and 47.86 is unacceptable.  He said he is concerned about revenue and wondered where 
Police revenue goes.  He noted that many cities collect revenues for participation in things that are 
expenses to run but are not fundamentally educational.   
 

Mayor Carbone closed the Public Hearing at 8:02 p.m. 

 
ATTEST:  JOSEPH L. QUARTIERO, CMC  
    CITY CLERK  

 
 
Carol L. Anderson, MCTC, CMC 
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